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September 30, 2014 
 
 
To: Senator Dawn Hill, Chair 
 Representative Margaret R. Rotundo, Chair 
 Members of the Joint Standing Committee on Appropriations and Financial Affairs  
 
From: Mary C. Mayhew, Commissioner, Department of Health and Human Services 
 
Re: DHHS responses to questions for September 30, 2014 AFA interim meeting 
 
 
1. Riverview Psychiatric Center Staffing 
  
 Question:  At the last meeting of the AFA committee Acting Superintendent Harper 

stated in a response to a question that he did not need additional funding to address the 
problems at RPC.  Recent newspaper reports indicated that Mr. Harper would like 12 
additional Acuity Specialists.  What is the source of funding envisioned for these 
positions if not a supplemental request? 

 
Response:  RPC has converted a few personnel lines that were vacant, to Acuity 
Specialists.  The hospital is continuing to assess other possible conversions or funding 
opportunities for these positions and will be submitting Supplemental or Biennial 
requests to fill any remaining need. 

 
2. Riverview Psychiatric Center Recertification 
  
 Question 1:  On the October 9, 2013 meeting of this committee Commissioner Mayhew 

told the committee that Hospitals that are terminated are typically recertified within 6 
months.  Given that we have passed a full year after decertification and 18 months since 
CMS expressed its initial concerns, is there an update on when the hospital is expected to 
be recertified? 

 
Response:  The application for certification has been accepted and referred to CMS.  We 
expect a new survey to be scheduled in the near future. 

 
 Question 2:  Also at that meeting the Commissioner shared that there were no plans to 

move patients or shift admissions to DDPC, a possible solution due to its continued 
certification.  Is it time to revisit those decisions? 

 
Response:  RPC has improved enormously over the past several months, and we continue 
to believe the Hospital meets the standards for certification.  At this time, there is no need 
to consider transferring patients to DDPC. 
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3. Riverview Consent Decree 
  
 Question:  The Court Master’s most recent progress report describes the current 

operation of RPC as “troubled.”  Please respond to this assessment and share with us the 
Department’s efforts to allay his concerns and to make progress towards the end of the 
consent decree. 

 
Response:  RPC expects the Court Master’s consultant to visit the hospital in mid-
October.  We have provided all of the requested preliminary material and we continue to 
respond to additional requests.  RPC is confident that the consultant will note the 
significant improvements that are ongoing at Riverview.  All efforts to increase quality 
and improve the broader Mental Health care infrastructure in Maine will assist us in 
progressing toward the end of the Consent Decree.  

 
4. Riverview Budget Initiatives 
  
 Question:  Regarding the appropriations and allocations made to the Riverview 

Psychiatric Center programs in PL 2013 chapters 502 and 595 (see Attachment A):  
Please provide a summary of the actual expenditures in FY 2014 for each applicable 
initiative and a status of expenditures in the current fiscal year.  If the full amount was not 
expended in FY 2014 or the full amount is not expected to be expended in the current 
fiscal year, please provide an explanation for the underutilization of funds. 

 
 Response:  All budgeted appropriations authorized by the Legislature have been 

expended in SFY 14 and/or are expected to be expended in SFY 15. 
 
5. Payment Initiative 
  
 Question:  Please share the required report on the Department’s progress in 

implementing a change to the timing of MaineCare Payments (PL 2013 c. 595 Part Q‐1) 
with the committee and have staff on hand to respond to clarifying questions. 

 
 Response:  Please see the report (Attachment B) provided to the Appropriations and 

Financial Affairs Committee that is included in this packet. 
 
6. Rescinded 4.3% cut to non‐MaineCare Community Mental Health Contracts 
  
 Question:  On Thursday, August 28 providers received a notice from the Office of 

Substance Abuse and Mental Health Services Director Guy Cousins stating that:  “After a 
further review of the SFY2015 budget, contract allocations funded by Mental Health 
General Funds must be reduced by 4.3%.  This change is across all programs and services 
that are supported via state General Funds in the mental health account.”  The following 
week, Legislative staff received the following explanation: 

 
 “According to Guy Cousins, there is no reduction in funding in the General Fund Budget 

for mental health and substance abuse services.  The problems lay with a faulty 
distribution or allocation of funds in FY 2013 that was repeated in FY 2014.  The most 
recent DHHS analysis indicates that there was an over allocation of $800,000, which 
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represents a 2% over-allocation.  As a result, the allocation of funds had to be reduced by 
2 percent, but the General Fund appropriation is not changed.  No Medicaid eligible 
clients will be impacted.  The clients who will be impacted are the “spend-down” clients.  
None of the General Fund money is matched by federal funds.” 

 
 Speaking again with Department staff at the end of the week, Friday the 5th, Legislative 

staff was advised that the department was trying to determine what had caused the 
reported shortfall. 

 
 On Thursday, September 11 The Lewiston Sun Journal reported roughly the same state of 

affairs but noted that the department now claimed the cut could be less than 4.3% but 
would not share what had happened or who would be impacted for providers and clients.   

 
 Following this story the Lewiston Sun Journal reported the next day that the department 

had rescinded the cuts without out any further explanation. 
 
 Please explain the rapid changes in the notices provided and the reasons for the turn of 

events. 
 
 Response:  On August 28, a communication was sent from the Office of Substance 

Abuse and Mental Health Services indicating that there would be a 4.3 percent cut to FY 
2015 contracts funded by the Mental Health General Fund.  That communication was 
sent prematurely and prior to a Commissioner’s Office review of the matter.  At this time, 
we do not anticipate any reduction to FY 2015 Mental Health General Fund contracts. 

 
7. Transfer of Veterans from MaineCare to Veterans’ Health Care Services 
 
 *Note:  Development of the responses below was a collaborative effort between DEVM 

and DHHS. 
 
 Question 1:  In a packet of information for the Appropriations and Health and Human 

Services Committees submitted on August 19, DHHS stated that any progress in the 
identification of veterans who are receiving MaineCare and are eligible for Veterans 
healthcare benefits is dependent upon the Department of Defense.  It would appear from 
this information packet that no veterans have been transferred from Maine Care to 
Veterans healthcare at the present time.  Is this correct? 

 
 Response:  The packet provided to the Committee on 8/19/14, outlined the number of 

individuals assisted through the VA pilot project thus far.  Some individuals have been 
converted to full VA healthcare and have voluntarily closed their MaineCare cases.  
Eligible veterans who are in nursing facility beds covered by the VA are the veterans who 
chose to close their MaineCare case.  Veterans have to meet a certain criteria in order to 
have their LTC costs covered in the approved beds. 
 

 Question 2:  Has your department developed a timetable for the identification of veterans 
eligible for veterans’ healthcare to be matched with MaineCare recipients who are 
veterans? 

 
 Response:  DHHS is utilizing the Public Assistance Reporting Information System 

(PARIS) match that is received on a quarterly basis to identify veterans.  The match 
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includes those veterans and dependents that are in the receipt of public assistance.  If a 
veteran is in receipt of MaineCare then they automatically appear in the PARIS match.  
Our match typically includes 4,000 veterans and families each month.  DHHS VA 
advocates work through the match to identify those veterans/families that are eligible for 
VA health care and make outreach to the families to encourage them to apply for the 
benefits. 

 
 Further, veterans that come into DHHS to apply for public assistance benefits are asked 

the question if they have ever served in the armed forces, if yes, then they are asked if we 
can share their information with the VA to explore potential VA benefits.  Recently, the 
department shared a list of over 3,000 individuals with the VA Health Care.  

 
 Question 3:  Once identification has been achieved, how long will it take to contact 

veterans and explain how veterans’ health care benefits compare with MaineCare health 
care benefits? 

 
 Response:  DHHS does an immediate outreach once identified.  Staff make outreach by 

phone, email or by letter.  Often times the veteran or family member does not respond to 
outreach efforts so staff typically make multiple attempts to encourage and persuade the 
veteran to apply for benefits.   

 
 The Veterans Services office will usually see veterans within 30 days after contact 

information is provided. 
 
 Question 4:  Are veterans’ healthcare benefits more comprehensive, less comprehensive 

or the same as MaineCare?  If less comprehensive, what services are not available under 
veterans’ healthcare?  How do the costs of the two systems of care compare? 

 
 Response:  The level of healthcare benefits provided to veterans varies.  A 

comprehensive analysis would have to be done to compare the various levels provided 
through VA vs. MaineCare.   

 
 Question 5:  Does the Veterans Administration pay for nursing home care or home care 

for veterans who receive their healthcare from the Veterans’ Administration?  Are there 
nursing homes that do not take payment from the VA?  If patients are currently in a 
nursing care facility paid for by MaineCare, will they have to move if the facility does 
not take payment from the VA? 

 
 Response:  Yes, the Department of Veterans Affairs covers the nursing home costs for 

those veterans with a service-connected disability rating between 70-100%.  This 
coverage does not apply to all veterans in a nursing home, only to veterans in a VA-
contracted nursing home or a Maine Veterans’ Homes (MVH).  The VA contracts with 
16 community nursing homes (as of 04/24/14) and 6 MVH.  Individuals are NOT 
required to move from their current facility.  However, if there is a veteran who qualifies 
for nursing home costs to be covered, they do have to be in an approved NF bed.  The 
advantage to veterans in VA approved beds should they choose to forgo MaineCare are; 
no cost of care and no estate recovery provisions.  The Department benefits by avoiding 
costs in the MaineCare program. 
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 Question 6:  Does the Veterans Administration pay for transportation of veterans to 
medical appointments or to the hospital? 

 
 Response:  VA will offer mileage reimbursement or special mode transport under certain 

qualifications.  
 
 Question7:  Can a Medicaid provider be certified to provide medical services to eligible 

veterans and be compensated by the Veterans Administration? 
 
 Response:  Yes, the VA pays for “fee-based” healthcare.  In the future, the VA will 

provide local assistance (fee card) for veterans who live long distances from a VA health 
clinic. 

 
 Question 8:  Does the Department of Health and Human Services intend to require 

veterans on MaineCare who have been identified as eligible for veterans’ healthcare to 
receive future healthcare from the Veterans’ Administration?  

 
 Response:  All MaineCare individuals are required to apply for other benefits to which 

they are entitled, unless they can show good cause for not doing so.  These include but 
are not limited to annuities, pensions, SSA, VA benefits, etc…  If a MaineCare recipient 
is eligible for both VA healthcare benefits and MaineCare, federal regulations do not 
allow the State to require the veteran to seek healthcare only through the VA system and 
not MaineCare.  MaineCare is the payer of last resort when the veteran has other TPL 
coverage. 
 

 Question 9:  If a veteran is currently, a MaineCare member would MaineCare pay for 
their transportation to the VA? 

 
 Response:  Yes 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Cc: Kathleen Newman, Deputy Chief of Staff, Governor’s Office 

Holly Lusk, Senior Health Policy Advisor, Governor’s Office 
Carlisle McLean, Chief Legal Counsel, Governor’s Office 
Peter Steele, Director of Communications, Governor’s Office 
Richard W. Rosen, Acting Commissioner, Dept. of Administrative and Financial Services 
Melissa Gott, State Budget Officer, Department of Administrative and Financial Services 
Joint Standing Committee for Health and Human Services 
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Attachment A 
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